Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services


October 20, 2014
Minutes 

Present:  Elissa Wynne, Glenda Wilson, Carrie Woodcock, Barry Schklair, Katie Halligan, Alli Vercoe, Stacy Lamontagne, Kailen Olmstead, Julie Brennan, Annette Wilson, Rachel Posner, Judy St. Hilaire, Jerry Silbert, Ed Doggett, Suellen Doggett, Romy Spitz, Mary Chris Semrow, David Projansky, Connie French-Smith, Janet Hamel, Laurie Raymond, Tricia Barker, Jessica Cananaugh, Dina Martinez, Wendi O’Donovan, Brian McKnight, Jennifer Putnam, Sue Murphy, Judiann Smith, Ben Jones, Rachel Dyer, John Regan, David Cowing, Karen Perry, Joanna Bulger, Mary Lou Dyer, Charlene Kinnelly, Jim Martin, Karen Mason, Helen Ward, Ann-Marie Mayberry, Representative Peter Stuckey, two interpreters, Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Baranick, Vickey Rand.  Via VSee – Bangor:  Bonnie Brooks, Brenda Sylvester. Oakland:  Cheryl Mercier.  Auburn:  Ann Bentley.
Cullen Ryan introduced himself and welcomed the group.  Participants introduced themselves.  A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes from last month’s meeting.  Minutes were accepted.  

Cullen:  We’re pleased to have Jim Martin back to discuss the implementation phase of the recent waiver changes.  As you know, this Coalition was pivotal in designing a new model of care.  The Department really listened and is ready to put the changes into practice.  DHHS has been hearing from many of us about what looks good, what’s promising, and what isn’t working regarding the proposed SIS (Supporting Individual Success) plan.  We’ve had a couple months to digest what Jim presented the last time he was here.  Jim will talk about the feedback they’ve received during the informal comment period.

Featured Speaker:  Jim Martin, Director, DHHS Office of Aging and Disability Services www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads.  Topic:  Continued Dialogue regarding the New Service Structure.  
Jim Martin:   This handout is a tool we developed for case managers for the Section 21 program.  (Click here for the handout).  It gives us a framework for discussion; a deeper dive than when I was here a couple months ago.  It’s not on our website yet.  Thank you for having me back, I appreciate your time and look forward to having a conversation with you.  Please feel free to ask questions and make comments.  We’re interested in hearing different perspectives so we can modify this tool accordingly.  I’ll update the timeline for implementation, and talk about the handout and how it relates to the proposed service packages and choices.  During the informal comment process we conducted, certain themes emerged that sent us back to the drawing board.  Is anybody here unfamiliar with the SIS initiative?  (No hands raised).  The SIS has a double meaning; it’s the tool we’re using (Supports Intensity Scale), and it’s the concept behind a broader initiative (Supporting Individual Success).  We’re now beyond the SIS tool itself.  We’ve proposed service packages, rate structures, policies and procedures.  SUFU (Speaking Up For Us, www.sufumaine.org) designed the cover on the handout at least two years ago.  The long road is appropriate since we’ve been working on the SIS initiative for four years or more.   The bulk of time, up until 2014, was spent on looking at the SIS tool, and conducting the pilot phase.  We had to get a real sense of people’s needs and how those needs would drive our response.  In early 2014, we and a couple contractors, dove into the results of the data collected including the costs associated with the Section 21 program, and started creating service packages based on past utilization.  We released this information in July and posted it on our website (click here).  You’ll find the proposed rate reimbursement structure, the draft policies and procedures, and the draft service packages.  We’re hopeful we’ll go live in July 2015.  Please remember that what we have released to date is proposed.  We released this information a year ahead of time so we could engage in conversations like this.  The early release of the materials caused some confusion about what we are proposing but has also given us the time and opportunity to educate people.  We’re responding now to comments made during the informal comment process conducted in August and September.  We hope to have all responses out by the end of October.  Hundreds of individual comments were received and over 100 individual commenters.  We were really encouraged by this.  It gives us (DHHS) the chance to modify our proposals as needed.  Between now and July we’ll be focusing our energy on getting case managers comfortable with the new system.  At the beginning of 2015, we’ll start the formal policy promulgation process that must occur to send to MaineCare.  MaineCare will also have a public comment process.  We’ll be working with CMS (Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services) to make amendments to the waivers so we can get approval for this to go live in July 2015.  After the formal MaineCare and federal processes, we’ll work with the next Legislature to get them to adopt the changes to the waivers.   

Question:  How do current rates match up with the new rates?  My son is in a group home with 24/7 supervision.  I’m worried the proposed rates aren’t enough to support his needs.

Jim:  The rates are different.  There are cost drivers in 24/7 settings.  The Department still negotiates staff hours at group homes.  We are proposing to move to a true per diem, fixed cost.  Ultimately, the dollar value per day will be different in some cases – some more, some less – than what we have today.  It’s still an open conversation about the staff hours needed per day to fulfill needs.  Fixed per diem hourly rates are based on the level assigned (1 through 5).  The community support piece is also different.  I hope that after we respond to the comments already received, there will be another release of information, which will bring us to another level of commentary from folks.  Any questions on the timeline?  

Comment:  You might want to be clearer about how it flows with individual PCPs. 
Jim:  If all goes as planned and we go live July 1, 2015, we’ll ease into the new system during a transition year.  We don’t want everyone entering the new model overnight.  We hope, with approval, to have a full year for folks to transition to this model based on their PCP (Person Centered Planning) date.  We’ll look at the timelines associated with preplanning stages, and make sure families and teams have the individual’s service level prior to their PCP meeting.  At the PCP meeting, decisions will be made about utilization of services, the plan will be approved, and the person will enter the new model.

Karen:  In the proposed plan, I believe we specified 120 days from the effective date of the PCP for implementation.  We can’t do 90 days because providers are still having conversations.  It gives people enough time to go through the entire process before the PCP 90 day clock starts.  We still have to finalize the rollout date.  We were thinking people would have their levels before July 2015.  
Jim:  It is important to us that people have the full PCP process; we don’t want this to change that timeline.  We’re cognizant of timeframes and intend to notify people who are 120 days out.
Question:  Who is doing the SIS assessment?

Jim:  Gould Health Systems (www.ghsinc.com/) is actively doing the assessments.  The Department did the pilot program.  Once GHS has finished assessing the active participants in Section 21, they’ll start working on the waitlist.  The primary issue raised during the informal comment period was reimbursement for community support.  What we’re proposing is different from the way we reimburse now.  Over and over, there was confusion about the Department moving to a 1 to 5 ratio for community support.  This was proposed for people in Level 1, but not for everyone.  In the community support proposal, there are choices for people based on the type of community support they need.  The rate structure defines center- based and 100% in the community support programs – that’s different from now.  This wasn’t reflected in our current reimbursement structure.  We deliberately broke those out to show the associated costs and set the rates accordingly.  People aren’t used to making these choices.  
Karen:  We’ve received comments across the state, mostly from parents, talking about the need for more one-on-one community supports.  We added this based on these expressed desires.  Thank you for letting us know!  
Jim:  That’s the philosophy of this model.  We’re going to be assigning people individual service budgets and people will make their decisions based on the services needed and the cost of those services.  Currently, people choose community supports and work supports.  If you use all work hours, you get fewer hours because it’s more expensive.  That continues in this model but we’ve built in more choices.  The board of choices has gotten longer.   

Question:  I envisioned integrated situations, where people who are Levels 1, 2, 5, would be together.  When you clarify, could you think in terms of logistics?  What would this look like?
Jim:  The rate structure isn’t prescriptive.  We’ll specify in the policy the expectations in terms of delivery of services.  The same goes for group homes.  People thought the rates and the formulas were ours.  They aren’t.  That’s the information we used to develop the bottom line rate – the policy will be the operational driver.  

Comment:  So long as the cost supports it.

Karen:  Working through the PCP process, a person may identify they want one-on-one community support services for some hours and other services for their remaining hours.  They’ll just have to work within their budget package. 
Jim:  It’s challenging to present this information.  During a recent presentation, I noticed people had that “deer in the headlights” look.  They were stuck on the distinction between Section 21 and Section 29.  When we have a mix of people, we try to be sensitive to people’s level of understanding. 
Comment:  My son had his first SIS assessment last week.  It was an intense process.  The assessment began with the behavioral scale, which was the most challenging area for him.  Two minutes into the assessment and we were stuck on situations where if he didn’t have the supports he needed, he could end up in jail.  It was a cognitively challenging for him.     I like the idea of transparency; talking with the day program staff about his needs, if he can he work, and how many hours he needs.  I’ve never seen the costs for services.  I have no idea how much it costs for him to live in his group home.  It’s not staffed at the level he should have but I don’t really know why.  I’m still a little confused about where community 

supports start and stop for him.  Is it his home supports or community supports that take him shopping for groceries?
Jim:  It could go both ways.  We’ve gotten similar comments about the need for clarity around services and costs.  We want individuals and families driving these choices.  We’re developing an upfront, prospective look at what an individual’s budget is so they can make these decisions.  It’s a big difference.  

Comment:  Our program, CAFE (Choices Are For Everyone, www.cafeinc.org) includes Section 21 residential and community supports.  We have almost 50 people today in Levels 1 through 5.  We offer center-based, community supports.  We’re trying to sort this out.  I learned more from you today and this is my 4th or 5th time hearing the presentation.  For some, the actual SIS questions are great but for others, it’s a horror show because people realize what their children can and can’t do.  I’m questioning the tool itself.  Section 28 requires a comprehensive assessment.  Agencies do the assessments for children and young adults up to age 21.  There’s no score and it doesn’t lead to a level determination but rather to conversations with the client and their families.  Could this be used instead of the SIS?
Question:  Do you think the assessment has done the job?  I felt some of the questions were right on but other didn’t apply.  There are other tools, like the AIDD.  Couldn’t agencies do the assessments?
Jim:  No.  I don’t think there’s a perfect tool.  Even the med tool in long-term care isn’t perfect.  Sometimes it comes down to the sensitivity of the interviewer.  We think it’s important that the assessments are done by a neutral third party.

Comment:  My son’s interviewer was fabulous.  I adopted him knowing his capabilities.  We got the clearest possible picture.  I just wasn’t prepared for the level of detail dealing with his weaknesses.  Had I known, I could have prepared him differently for the assessment.  I can see the possibility of agencies wrangling over the budget piece.  Home support providers may say, “That’s community supports so we can’t take him grocery shopping.”  Who gets reimbursed for the service?  There seems to be the potential for a conflict of interest between agencies with the child in the middle left to advocate for himself.  I wasn’t aware of the whole shift in the way services are going to be delivered.  
Jim:  I appreciate your comments, especially regarding the sensitivity of the questions.  
Karen:  I will take this feedback to Gould and reiterate to case managers about preparation before the SIS.  Talk to the individual about the choices they have, like not participating in a particular section.

Question:  Is the tool’s validity challenged by the order in which the questions are asked?  If the interviewer started with questions about housing, maybe my son would have warmed up before getting to the difficult questions about hygiene.

Jim:  We’ll think about the order and see if it can be manipulated. 
Comment:  Case managers are getting calls from families asking about budgets.  With Section 21, unless it’s shared living, we don’t get whole packages anymore.

Question:  I read that other states are using more than the SIS to set service packages.  It seems like you would get a more accurate picture by relying on multiple specialists providing supporting information.  Why is Maine only using the SIS?  There’s so much pressure when everything is based on one test.
Jim:  I’d like to see what other pieces they’re using.  We looked very hard at lots of resource allocation models and decided the SIS was the best option for Maine.  I’d be happy to look at the other pieces you’re referencing.  
Question:  My son completed the assessment and he’s Level 5, but three quarters of his behaviors are medically driven.  We can’t find doctors to treat him.  This is a blind spot in the medical profession that affects individuals with intellectual disabilities and their families.  It’s a real problem.

Jim:  Are you looking on the service side or medically?

Comment:  A doctor ordered lab work and failed to understand that you can’t draw blood from my son unless he’s unconscious.  He’s 5’7”, 110 pounds, but it took five orderlies to get him into a bed! 
Question:  Twenty-six other states are using the SIS and a lot of states are at different stages in determining rates.  Is anyone talking to other states?  Could we form a consortium with other states?

Jim:  Yes, we’ve been in contact with other states.  Our consultants are nationally known for helping states implement the model.  They have helped us stay connected with the processes in other states and the pitfalls they’ve experienced.

Question:  Have you thought about increasing the number of levels?  A low-needs Level 1 is similar to a high-needs Level 3, but the reimbursement rates are so different. 
Jim:  We looked closely at 100 cases to see how they matched up with service packages.  We still feel confident with the five levels.  We need to have conversations with folks who are struggling with the levels.
Cullen:  I think some of the concerns I’ve heard have centered on this idea.  The old system was one-size fits all.  This group envisioned a model that meets each person where they are at.  This model is somewhere in between.  People are worried about mismatching.  What happens if a mismatch occurs? 

Jim:  When this goes live, there will be a process for people to tell us about the assessment, and for the Department to 
see how the assessment was done, if it needs to be redone, or whether there are some services that could be included to help an individual with a particular problem.  People will still have their right to grievance and a MaineCare appeal.

Cullen:  The right to appeal can be intimidating.  The idea that there’s an opportunity to retool to meet each person where they’re at should give people some relief and cause for optimism.  Building flexibility into the system would be ideal.  
Jim:  Budgets are being created.  I’m not assuming everyone will be at the top of their budget.  Budgets are being built to allow choices of hours and services.  We don’t expect individuals to immediately hit the ceiling of their level and need additional services.  There is flexibility within the budget for ebb and flow as life changes.  We believe the process will tell us if the SIS needs to be updated. 
Karen:  This is a base budget that covers community, work and home supports.  There is an array of other services in Section 21 that are outside the base budget – like employment, career, assistive technology, consultation, and skilled nursing.  We’re training all state case managers that the levels refer to the three basics but there are additional things that can be accessed.  This was the first piece of information given them and the first time they’ve heard that.  Other services have caps, but the levels are specific to work, community, and home supports.  

Jim:  We’re just getting to the pieces we’re talking about.  Many people had questions about awake or asleep overnight staff.  There were a host of questions about various home supports that are lumped in with group homes.  We want to make sure there are clear allowances for home supports with this model.  When we draft the policy we’ll make sure they are addressed.  There were also lots of questions about intermittent home support.  People told us we should review the hours built into the budget for people who live at home rather than in their own apartments.  We’re looking at whether these options should have different budgets.  During the informal comment process we were also asked about the pilot program.  We’re moving forward with the operational pieces; staffing, ratios, and payment standards.

Question:  I keep thinking about reassessments for scenarios like my son’s, where someone is living on their own with supports.  I worry that when a kid gets more independent, they’ll get less support, and then things will fall apart.  How can we balance support and progress?  I don’t know how that works.  Can you ask for a reassessment?  It’s every parent’s worst nightmare; their kid is doing great one day but not the next.  
Jim:  Assessments are scheduled to be done once every three years or if there has been a major life event.  People can ask for a reassessment if a person’s needs have increased.  That’s a great question and we’re all going to have to put a lot of work into the system about how to approach such situations.  The system should be working with you.  We don’t want the assessment to be the only driver.    

Question:  What happens when there is regression?

Jim:  Please talk to us and ask us to look again.  This worksheet was developed when we put the original proposal out, so it will have to be updated.  This is a point-in-time document that offers basic language about the assessment process and FAQs (frequently asked questions) to help you advocate for best practices.  If things are happening out of sync of this worksheet, we’ll need to know about it.  We made a policy decision that people who currently live in group homes and are assessed at Level 1 will be allowed to stay where they are.  In many cases, they have lived in the same group home for years.  There will be no displacement.  But, for new people coming into the system who are assessed at Level 1, group homes will not be an option.  These individuals will explore independent residential supports.  Let’s look at page 10 of the handout (click here for the handout) - one person group homes.
Question:  Will they still allow one person homes?

Karen:  For those in them now.  The handout is a guide for case managers.  The last informational session is the 3rd week in November.  All case managers will have this training, so if you have questions, they are your best resources.

Jim:  I want you to know the mechanics of how case managers will be approaching this.  On page 10, top chart, “Proposed Residential Services for 1 Year” is a 24/7 setting where we have a per diem rate – a fixed cost.  The second chart down, “Proposed Day Services by hours per week for 1 year,” is the base budget piece we’ve been discussing.  Reference the subtotal to the right of the chart and use that dollar amount to mix and match work and community supports.  For example, individuals at Level 1 have $25,401 to use as they choose for community and work supports.  The 10 and 12 hour values are used as placeholders; maximum hours is 22.  The only situation where people can mix residential and day services as they choose is on page 16 for people living alone or with family.  This is the only category with the ultimate flexibility of taking the total value of home, community and work supports and deciding how those hours will be used.  This is where people think dollar values should be increased and there are some new opportunities coming.  We’re building respite into packages for families who are caring for loved ones at home.  In all cases, day services have flexibility to pick and choose services. 
Question:  Can you date the handouts when your update them?  How does the money paid to an agency every month  
figure into the budget?

Jim:  It doesn’t.  That’s a direct contract between you and the agency and doesn’t affect anything else.
Question:  Is there a one-on-one rate for general community supports in all five levels?
Karen:  Yes, there’s a one-on-one rate.  

Jim:  That’s a deeper dive that will be part of the case management trainings.  When you hear us present we’re driving from the member’s perspective.  I know there are things to consider system-wide.  

Question:  I’m confused and have a concern about individuals who don’t do well with a variety of service providers.  It can make a difference who staffs what event and who provides staffing when multiple agencies are involved.  I can see this getting more confusing.  The more I understand the system the better I can advocate for my child.  I’m working it out but the questions do arise, like, who supports him or bears the responsibility for him at which event, say, Special Olympics?  Who is billed?  Where does the responsibility start and stop?   
Jim:  I’m not sure what you’re describing.  It sounds like an issue that can be worked out in the PCP process.  The service could fit within both categories.
Question:  How can a guardian get the totals being spent now?

Jim:  We’ve gone back and forth for years on giving an annual letter to families listing total spending, like an insurance company.  Your case manager is your best contact and we can work with them to get that information.

Karen:  There’s a difference between an individual’s budget and what’s actually being spent.  The real issue is the spending.  In general, utilization was a lot less than budgeted.  For example, very few individuals access work supports.   

Jim:  I appreciate the interest and insightful questions coming from this group.  Please don’t hesitate to contact us!  When we get direct requests from families, we usually request individual meetings with them.  We’re happy to facilitate one-on-one conversations and walk people through issues.  Email questions, comments, and feedback to OADS@maine.gov.  Emails come directly to me and one other person in my office and we respond to them.  We know change is hard and scary, especially in the ID/DD world.  We are truly interested in working with everyone here.

Cullen:  Thank you for being here.  It’s very helpful to hear from you.  We appreciate your willingness to come to these meetings and field people’s questions.  Please come back in couple of months for another update and discussion.  
End of presentation.  (Round of applause)
DHHS Update:
Karen Mason: (DHHS - www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads):  The waitlist numbers include individuals who haven’t accepted offers yet.  Section 21, Priority 1: no one on the waitlist.  Bridget’s numbers say there are 30 people, but those 30 people have been offered but haven’t accepted services yet.  There will be five Section 21 openings for individuals each month.  We will continue to offer these to people when they come onto Priority 1, but if we have no one on Priority 1, we’ll look at Priority 2.  We have a number of people in Priority 2 who have been offered services.  Currently, there are 450 people on the Section 29 waitlist, although quite a few have offers that are pending. 

Jim:  By the end of this fiscal year, we’ll extend offers to everyone on the Section 29 waitlist; whether they’re on the waitlist now or join the list in May. We’re trying to plan the best way to do this.  We can’t accommodate 450 coming onto the system all at once.  This was achieved through a great partnership between the Governor’s office and the Legislature.
Question:  Do services exist to absorb all these people? 
Jim:  That’s a great question.  We’re not looking at new placements.  It will take time for people to move into services; primarily community programs and work supports.  Agencies will have to staff up.

Karen:  There are a variety of reasons the 30 people with pending offers haven’t accepted services yet.  They need to identify the right agency and get the right supports in place.  There is a big difference between 30 and 450+ people!  The National Core Indicators (NCI www.nationalcoreindicators.org) project is working with the Developmental Disabilities (DD) Council again this year.  The DD Council hires staff to conduct this consumer survey.  The goal is to roll it out by the end of November.
Representative Stuckey:  I’ve asked this question several times and I want to keep hearing the answer (laughter).  Going
forward, will the resources now be part of the baseline budget and are we going to do baseline budgeting, not zero-base 
budgeting?

Jim:  Yes.  This will give us the opportunity to project the number coming into the system and ask for the dollar amount needed to support them.  The Section 29 waitlist will be eliminated.

Question:  What’s the increase to the baseline?  Will this be on an annualized basis?
Jim:  We’ve never been able to look at people applying to the program.  We’ve always been backlogged.  I don’t have that information off the top of my head.

Representative Stuckey:  I’m hopeful, but it’s going to be a number.  Having this be part of the baseline is the beginning.  It’s important that we realize that this will cause the baseline to go up a chunk.  It will require vigilance and advocacy from this group and others to keep it in the budgeting process and allow us to take this remarkable step forward.

Jim:  We don’t want a new waitlist.

Representative Stuckey:  I don’t want the baseline knocked down.  The budget has to be voted on every time.  A jump in the baseline creates questions and debate.  When balancing the budget, it’s one of the places people’s eyes go first.   Cullen:  It’s a bit of a leap of faith.  The budget may increase initially, but ideally there will be overall savings eventually by meeting each person where they’re at, and that efficiency should allow everyone to be served.
Mary Lou Dyer:  Senator Flood’s work on the Appropriations Committee last session was for this fiscal year (FY) budget ending June 30, 2015.  The next Legislature will be dealing with FY 16 and FY 17.  Senator Flood got unanimous support for some money in the current fiscal year to address the Section 29 waitlist, and to include in the baseline, the annual amount needed to prevent a waitlist.  Then, they included it as a priority in the cascade.  (At the end of the fiscal year, it’s rare that all the money appropriated is spent.  The Legislature sets the cascade, which is a list of priorities to receive funding with the surplus).  They included money to begin earlier than next spring and include it in the ongoing baseline to eliminate the Section 29 waitlist.  

Representative Stuckey:  The budget that was voted on goes through June 30, 2015.  There is language that puts it in the baseline for FY 16 and FY 17.  But, this spring the Legislature needs to approve that budget and technically the money stops June 30th.  There’s still a negotiated process ahead for FY 16 and FY 17.  This group impresses me with its willingness and ability to rise to a challenge.  It’s great to be adding community supports, but the total hours not increasing still needs to be addressed.  How will that happen?

Jim:  I think you’re asking the question about adding home supports to Section 29.  Should you be advocating for an increased number of hours?  That might be ideal!  To date, we’ve been increasing hours for people with services versus providing services to people who have nothing.  
Representative Stuckey:  There are about 21 hours available now.  Is there a number we should aspire to?

Karen:  Based on the feedback we’re received, it would take at least 45 hours to allow one parent to work.

Housing Update:  

Cullen:  A Continuing Resolution was passed in September with funding for the government on a temporary basis, through December 2014.  HUD funding was not included in this and remains at the FY 14 level.  Congress will come back into session in December after the elections.  At this point, they will either put another Continuing Resolution together and wait for the new Congress to come in January to pass a full budget, or Congress will pass an Omnibus bill as it did last year.
Update on the DD/ID Continuum of Care:
Cullen:  The DD/ID CoC Committee is working closely with DHHS now that the Section 21 and 29 changes have gone into effect, and have started meeting monthly again.  We’re examining the changes that are taking place.  

Update - Blueprint for Effective Transition:

Cullen:  The Blueprint for Effective Transition, a subcommittee of this group, met last week.  We’re making great progress on further developing the goals and are in the home stretch.  At the next meeting we’ll review the subcommittee’s work.  
Other Business, Announcements:
Cullen:  Check out our updated website www.maineparentcoalition.org!  You can find the title of any of our past presentations:  Click the link, and you will be right in the minutes.  The website still needs more pictures! 
· The Portland Disability Advisory Committee has a survey available.  Please click here for the survey.  
· Click here for the Woodfords Family Services Pathways to Transition flyer
Cullen:  At our next meeting on November 10, 2014 our featured speaker will be Lisa Sturtevant, Employment Coordinator, DHHS Office of Aging and Disability Services.  Topic:  Career Planning Services.  

Unless changed, Coalition meetings are on the 2nd Monday of the month from 12-2pm (307 Cumberland Ave., Portland).  
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